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Spring General Faculty Meeting

Tuesday, May 12, 2015

Minutes

1. Call to order

2:05pm
2.  Approval of agenda

Approved. 
3. Approval of August 18, 2014 Fall General Faculty Minutes
Approved. 
4.  Remarks by Jason (Jake) Myers on behalf of CFA President John Sarraille 

This year, like every year, the California Faculty Association has been working – both on the Stanislaus campus and statewide – to support our faculty and to support quality education in the CSU.

As academics, all of us believe in the mission of higher education and we sometimes expect that because we share a noble purpose, nothing should ever be difficult or contentious. But as much as we are academics, we are also workers – and one of the fundamental truths of my field – political science – is that conflicts happen between workers and managers; between employers and employees. Workers need an advocate and for us, that’s CFA.

This year, at the campus level, we assisted faculty who had difficulties in the RPT process, we assisted faculty who had concerns about salary and workload issues.

CFA members lobbied in Sacramento to win support for augmenting the CSU’s budget.

And at the statewide level, CFA successfully negotiated a 3-year contract that protects some important rights and benefits for our faculty and made progress toward improving working conditions for our faculty. 

In that contract, we didn’t get everything we wanted. We managed to win a small salary increase this year, but we were unable to reach agreement with the CSU administration about the next two years.

So, there are two pieces of the salary picture that you should be aware of going forward.

First, our current contract makes provision for campus presidents to create local salary equity programs that are intended to alleviate broad-based salary inequities such as compression and inversion (insufficient gradation between more junior and more senior faculty, and situations in which that expected gradation inverts – with junior faculty earning more than senior faculty). The campus administration has shown us the basic outlines of their plan to create a local salary equity program, but it does not appear to be complete yet and, we are not yet convinced that their preferred approach is a good one.

Second, as I mentioned, the current contract left open the issue of salary for the next two years. CFA has called for negotiations to be re-opened and we expect that salary negotiations will start up again over the summer.

If the CSU fails to offer us a reasonable salary package, we will have the right to take action – up to and including the right to strike. We may need to do so. Sometimes the CSU administration only listens when we raise our voices.

Take a look at the CFA website – calfac.org – for updates during the summer. We’ll be giving you an update in person in the fall. 

Whatever progress we make in making the CSU a better place to work, we can only make together.

Thanks for your time.
5. Remarks by Provost James Strong
I would like to thank Speaker Carroll for his good work as Speaker of the Faculty this year. He worked extremely hard, navigated some difficult issues, and provided outstanding leadership to the faculty, Academic Affairs and the University, and I am appreciative of his efforts. I would also like to thank Mark Thompson for his good work as Speaker-elect, and I look forward to partnering with him next year in his role as Speaker. I congratulate Stuart Sims on being elected Speaker-elect.

Academic Year 2014-15 has been a good year, and many important tasks were completed; more importantly, good working relationships between the faculty and administration continue to be built. 

The most significant accomplishment in Academic Affairs this year was the stellar WASC report regarding the October 2014 WASC Special Visit. The WASC letter to President Sheley, dated March 6, 2015, stated the following. The contents of this letter are important to reflect on and manifest the excellent progress that has been made since the summer of 2010. I quote from the letter.

The Special Visit was scheduled to evaluate CSUS’s progress on four issues identified in the Commission’s March 7, 2012 action letter. 

Specifically, CSUS was asked to address:

1) Shared Governance

2) Campus climate

3) Progress on shared roles in strategic planning and

4) Formulation of retention, promotion, and tenure policies

The team found that there has been a substantial improvement in the campus climate and trust, and that shared governance is operating consistently at the level expected from a public university. The team also found substantial faculty involvement in strategic planning discussions, though as noted below, the team recommended greater attention to developing a new or updated strategic plan. Finally, the team found that real progress is being made with respect to retention, promotion, and tenure, but that CSUS would benefit from a continued diligent effort to develop greater consistency in these processes.

The team commended CSUS for 1) improving shared governance and trust; 2) modeling collaborative processes and adhering to agreed-upon shared governance processes; and 3) the University’s commitment to student success, specifically increasing the participation, retention, and graduation rates of students in its service region.

This is truly an impressive outcome, and I thank the Senate Leadership and the faculty for all the hard and good work that led to this result.

WASC has “emphasized the following areas for further attention and development,” and I am pleased to say that the University is well positioned to accomplish this charge and report to WASC in the 2019 WASC visit. 

Shared Governance and Institutional Climate. In light of progress in reestablishing a climate of trust and collegiality, it is time for the University to begin to shift focus from its special, ad hoc committees to the standing committees charged with shared decision making and governance.

Strategic Planning. As indicated in the team report, “During the 2014 Special Visit, the team found that faculty and administration were slowly returning to the work of strategic planning. This work needs to be accelerated. It needs to grow out of a candid assessment of the fiscal, political, and demographic realities confronting the university.” The university needs to update its existing strategic plan or create a new one to respond to these realities.

Scholarship and Creative Activity. As stated in the team report, faculty need to “continue to develop clear department expectations for research, scholarship, and creative activity that reflect disciplinary practices, are aligned with the university’s institutional purposes and educational objectives, and provide clear guidance for promotion and tenure.” More work needs to be done in developing retention, promotion, and tenure standards that are fair and transparent and that encourage faculty to aspire to excellence in teaching, research, scholarship, creative activity, and service.

Let me make a few points on each of the charges in the WASC letter.

A very good example of the progress made in Shared Governance and Institutional Climate is the issue surrounding the utilization of tenure-track counselors. VP of Enrollment and Student Affairs Suzanne Espinoza has been discussing and consulting with a variety of stakeholders, including SEC and FAC, for many months. An outside expert from UC Berkeley was brought to campus to evaluate the counseling center and presented the University with a comprehensive report of his findings. The dialogue has been vigorous with many points of view expressed. VP Espinoza recently sent Speaker Carroll a memo in which she informed the Speaker that as soon as this summer, Lee Bettencourt, a tenured counselor currently serving as the Director of Disability Resource Services, will be reassigned to the Psychological Services Center. He will relinquish his responsibilities relating to disability services and provide direct mental health counseling services to students. This reassignment is consistent with his licensure and training. Lee will add an additional mental health counselor to the Psychological Services Center. The Psychological Services Center will then have 7 mental health counselors. This number includes 3 full-time 12-month, counselors who have three-year contracts; one full-time, tenured counselor; a tenured counselor who is currently participating in the Faculty Early Retirement Program and provides 20 hours of counseling services per week; and the director of the center, who also provides direct counseling services.

VP Espinoza goes on to state, “I remain open to addressing the matter of tenure-track counselors through joint appointments with academic departments. I suggested this in my recent meeting with the FAC and I have discussed it with the Provost. This arrangement would provide a balance between the need to meet student demand for service and RPT activities. In this kind of arrangement, the academic department would oversee teaching, research and other tenure-track activities and the mental health counselor would focus entirely on direct service during time assigned to the counseling center. If faculty leadership wishes to pursue this notion further, I am most willing to continue the conversation.”

I support the idea of joint appointments as described above and stand ready to pursue this option. 

The University is making good progress on Strategic Planning. The Committee to Prioritize and Implement the Strategic Plan (CIPSP) has been working very diligently all year and has identified six strategic priorities, which were taken directly from the 2007 Strategic Plan. These priorities have been re-labeled as goals and include objectives, action items, and specific parties responsible for measurement and reporting. A final draft recommending memo will be sent to the campus community this week or next. The priorities and other recommendations of CIPSP are being presented in open forums and stakeholder meetings. In fact, there is an Open Forum meeting tomorrow at 2pm in FDC 118. CIPSP expects to discuss the draft memo with the Senate at an early Senate meeting in the fall semester 2015, and the plan is to forward the recommending memo to the President and the Strategic Plan Working Group by September 15th. 

CIPSP will also be recommending to the President that a process to update or create a new strategic plan begin in fall semester 2015. It is important that careful thought be given to how to plan for creating a strategic plan. CIPSP feels that the process used to recommend priorities may be too cumbersome for a significant revision or creation of a new plan.  If the revised/new plan recommendation is accepted, over the next few years the University will have parallel strategic planning and implementation work occurring.

Academic Affairs is also well positioned to meet the WASC charge regarding Scholarship and Creative Activity. The RPT Survey Group report, with the endorsement of the Academic Senate, will be discussed with departments, and the process of implementing these recommendations and addressing the WASC charge will begin in fall 2015.

The University also continues to make progress on the goal of student success. We should be proud that WASC has recognized our efforts on this critically important goal. I am very pleased to report to you that the First Time Freshman 6-year graduation rate has improved one percentage point to 53.5% from 52.5% (fall 2008 and fall 2007 cohorts respectively). I very much appreciate the faculty’s efforts in achieving this improvement.
Let me close by noting the outstanding quality of our faculty. Every year I am impressed with the accomplishments of CSU Stanislaus faculty. Recently, I reviewed 29 RPT files in the spring and reviewed another ten last December, and the good work reflected in these files bodes very well for the future of the University. Faculty award winners Heather Coughlin, Sari Miller-Antonio, Janice Herring, Susan Neufeld, Lynn Johnson, and Jennifer Strangfeld are additional examples of the high quality of faculty at CSU Stanislaus and the tremendous commitment they have to students, RSCA, service, and the University. Thank you for your very good work, and the President, the senior administration, deans, and I greatly value the faculty’s commitment, leadership, and outstanding performance.

Thank you for your attention. I wish you a very productive and enjoyable summer and look forward to working with you next year to accomplish the University’s goals.

6. Remarks by President Joseph F. Sheley
President Sheley wished everyone a good afternoon and seconded Provost Strong’s remarks concerning 2014-15’s good work with the speaker and the speaker-elect. He noted that their meetings were productive, and conversation was candid. Both parties realized that, if shared governance is going to work well, we need to be able to put things on the table and work through them. Without these conversations, we can’t get business done, and we can’t move forward.  

As did the provost, the president read 29 RPT files. He noted that he was very impressed. We have a very good faculty on all fronts, and President Sheley wishes to do all he can to encourage faculty to continue doing well.  It is important to our students and to our relationships with the community and the CSU. He continues to be impressed with the quality of scholarly activity in the RPT files.  He is especially grateful for faculty efforts to involve students in their scholarly activities. 

President Sheley noted that he was privileged recently to attend many celebrations of success for faculty, staff, and students. He attended the Phi Kappa Phi induction, for example, and the Academic Achievement awards event. The students’ families were at those events, as were many faculty members.  He leaves these celebrations feeling exceptionally good.  The main point of both of these events is that he sees faculty members who are supremely proud of their students and their departments. The message given to the students that they matter will be held by them for years. They will hopefully return and help our students.  

The president also thanked the faculty for its hard work. Another year is officially completed and will be highlighted by commencement. This is not a big university with a big budget. Things happen because everyone works hard to make them happen. We need routinely to make sure that people are thanked for what they do here. President Sheley noted that he hopes you're feeling okay about shared governance on campus. This is something that, when he arrived three years ago, he wanted to move forward. We need to keep working on consultation and shared governance.  Substance is important, but, at a university, so is process. He has asked members of the University administration to emphasize consultation in all areas. Sometimes it is frustrating, and the process takes a lot of time, but the answer is that it takes as much time as it takes. We must be committed to putting issues on the table and debate. We may not arrive at a conclusion that satisfies across the board, but he hopes that everyone can see that we tried.  He is feeling proud of our campus in this regard. 

President Sheley noted also that he is not giving up on advising as a key to moving our graduation rate higher yet. It is an important part of the academy and of student success. We can't have people saying they don't understand our curriculum. We have to understand and articulate it well ourselves. He awaits the Advising Task Force report and hopes that its recommendations help us graduate students who are exceptionally competitive and very proud of their education here.

He continues to emphasize writing as a key to student success. He is not asking for more programs or program changes so much as continued emphasis by faculty members on the importance of writing. He senses that the message is being heard. Students are talking to him about it, and members of faculty are approaching him about it.  So, please, be an advocate for stronger writing skills as providing a competitive edge in college and in life after college.  This is something the president is committed to and will continue to emphasize.  

In closing, President Sheley again thanked everyone for a good year. He looks forward to another engaging year.  He expects new and continued challenges. We will get through those challenges working together. 

7. Reports and Announcements
a. Committee on Committees (Bret Carroll for Anne Weisenberg)
I would first like to give my appreciation to the members of the 2014-2015 Committee on Committees. These members include:

James Youngblom, COS

Keith Nainby, CAHSS

Michael Bice, COS

Sophie Zong, CBA

Bret Carroll, Speaker

Mark Thompson, Speaker-elect

I am very grateful for all of their hard work towards the goal of faculty representation on various campus committees, thereby continuing with the principles of shared governance.

Additionally, I would like to thank Ms. Isabel Silveira Pierce and Ms. Whitney Placido for all of their work, assistance, and support for the Committee on Committees. Isabel and Whitney have been invaluable for this committee, as they have done a wonderful job of keeping all of us organized and informed; contacting faculty, staff, and administration whenever needed; and helping me keep my head above water as the Committee Chair. They have both been wonderful assets to the Committee.

The Committee would also like to extend its appreciation to President Joseph Sheley, Provost James Strong, VP Dennis Shimek, and Interim AVP Marge Jaasma.  While I have been Committee Chair for the last year, the campus senior administration has made an outstanding effort to work with our committee in the spirit of shared governance.  All of us have worked

well together and maintained a friendly and cordial working relationship. We are very appreciative of this, and we hope that the positive dialogue and atmosphere will continue in the future.

Committee Appointments

As of April 30, 2015, the Committee on Committees made a total of 92 appointments and recommendations in the 2014-2015 academic year.  These appointments and recommendations spanned across 39 committees, subcommittees, boards, and working groups.  We understand that several of these committee assignments can be challenging, and that members of our faculty already have a high workload. We are grateful that many of our colleagues willingly agreed to serve on these committees. 

The 39 committees to which we provided appointments and recommendations include (number of individuals are in parentheses):

Ad Hoc Parking Task Force (2)

Animal Welfare Committee (2)

ASI Board of Directors (2)

Assessment of Student Learning Subcommittee of UEPC (6)

Brand & Identity Enhancement Project Committee (3)

Campus Diversity & Affirmative Action Committee (1)

CBA Dean Search Committee (1)

Clerk (1)

Commencement Committee (1)

Committee to Implement and Prioritize the Strategic Plan (5)

Dreamer’s Committee (2)

Enrollment Management Committee (1)

Faculty Budget Advisory Committee (3)

Faculty Development Committee (2)

Foundation Board (2)

GE Ad Hoc Committee (1)

GE Subcommittee of UEPC (2)

Health and Welfare Committee (2)

HIP’s Task Force (3)

Infectious Disease Team (1)

Interdisciplinary Studies Committee (2)

Libraries of the Future Steering Committee (1)

Oversight Committee for Alcohol Related Programs (2)

Safe Campus Committee (1)

Search Committee for the Recruitment of the Dean of the Stockton Center (3)

Search Committee for the Veteran’s Coordinator (1)

Special Program Review for Cognitive Studies Committee (3)

Statewide Academic Senate (2)

Strategic Plan Working Group (1)

Student Success Committee (5)

Technology and Learning Subcommittee of UEPC (5)

UEE Dean Search Committee (4)

University Academic Appeals Committee (2)

University Advising Task Force (3)

University Budget Advisory Committee (1) 

University-wide Assessment Council (5)

University Institutional Review Board (UIRB) (4)

University Writing Subcommittee of UEPC (3)

VP of Business & Finance Search Committee (2)

Committee Preference Forms

This year, we received 112 Committee Preference Forms.  Thank you to each faculty member who submitted these forms.

However, as has been the case in past years, Committee on Committees struggled to assemble a Spring ballot that included multiple names for each position. In some cases, the Committee had difficulty in securing one individual to run for a given position.  As noted in last year's report, much of the difficulty was a direct result of faculty concerns regarding workload and available time.  In addition, the after effects of the college reorganization were still felt, as some committee membership structures still needed adjustment to secure staggering of terms.  Furthermore, the continued loss of tenure-track positions and increase in FERP faculty has had an adverse effect on recruiting volunteers for committees, and we believe that this will continue to be a challenge in the future.

b. Faculty Affairs Committee (Lynn Johnson)
During the past year, the Faculty Affairs Committee recommended three resolutions that were subsequently passed by the Academic Senate.  The first resolution endorsed the recommendations contained in the RPT Survey Report and encouraged their implementation.  As a first step to such implementation, through the resolution, the Academic Senate and President Sheley acknowledged that California State University, Stanislaus, has a highly functional RPT Policy and Procedures and recognized that the conflicts that developed around Retention, Promotion, and Tenure were largely symptoms of a broader organizational issue surrounding trust between faculty and administration.   The other two resolutions created a charge for the Ad Hoc Committee to evaluate the increased student evaluation of courses and slightly revised the charge of the Leaves and Awards Committee.  

During 2013-14, Vice-President Espinoza and AVP Ron Noble met with the FAC to discuss the faculty’s need for resources about dealing with disruptive students.  This past Fall, Provost Strong, Ron Noble, and Judicial Officer Jill Tiemann-Gonzalez came to FAC to discuss the progress they’ve made in this area.  The Office of Judicial Affairs has developed a document titled “Managing Interactions with Disruptive or Upset Students” that is available on their website.   FAC reviewed it and believes it will be very helpful.  They have also developed an online reporting tool, StanCares, that can be used by anyone at any time to report concerns about student behavior or campus safety as a whole to a trained Behavior Intervention Team.  The Faculty Affairs Committee appreciates Student Affairs’ responsiveness to faculty concerns.


Most of the remainder of our time this year was devoted to two issues we feel are of particular importance.  The first of these issues is the status of our non-tenure track faculty members in the governance process.  Last semester, the statewide academic senate unanimously passed a resolution asking the individual campus senates to consider making their definition of faculty more inclusive and providing all faculty with a chance to participate in faculty governance.  This request is consistent with the recommendations in the American Association of University Professors’ 2013 report titled “The Inclusion in Government of Faculty Members Holding Contingent Appointments.”    The Faculty Affairs Committee recommends that, during the next year, the university community engage in thoughtful reflection and extended conversations about our definition of faculty in the Constitution of the General Faculty, opportunities to provide more inclusive representation on governance committees, and the distribution of voting rights among faculty members.

The other issue that occupied much of our time this year was the elimination of tenure-track counseling faculty positions at CSU Stanislaus.  The committee delivered a memo to President Sheley encouraging him to honor the CSU’s practice and the Collective Bargaining Agreement’s establishment of counseling faculty as tenure-track members of the general faculty and met with VP Espinoza to discuss our concerns about administration’s resistance to restoring tenure-track counseling faculty positions.   On May 9, 2015, after I filed my written report, we learned of a change in the staffing of Psychological Counseling Services that results in the continuation of one full-time tenured counseling faculty position.  Lee Bettencourt has been reassigned to PCS from Disability Resource Services.  We are pleased that CSU Stanislaus will continue to benefit from the presence of a full-time tenured/tenure-track counselor in the general faculty.  Many of us served on committees with counselors Renae Floyd, Don Lawson, Lee Bettencourt, and Bob Santos and recognize the value of their perspectives in our deliberations.  We encourage Vice-President Espinoza to further increase the number of tenure-track counseling faculty members as the opportunity arises. We fear that if there are not continuing tenure-track hires in the Psychological Counseling Center, the voice of the counseling faculty in governance will eventually be silenced.

I thank all of the members of the committee for their substantial efforts during this academic year. They are:  Nancy Burroughs, Heather Deaner, Renae Floyd, Stuart Sims, Koni Stone, and Drew Wagner.  I greatly appreciate Speaker Bret Carroll’s regular attendance and valuable input during our discussions. And I especially thank Isabelle Pierce for her support in helping us stay organized and complete our work in a timely fashion. 

Lynn Johnson, Chair

Faculty Affairs Committee 

May 12, 2015
c. Faculty Budget Advisory Committee (William Foreman)
The Faculty Budget Advisory Committee (FBAC) experienced a transitional year in 2014-15.  While the committee reported out just one resolution, we spent most of our time receiving large amounts of information that had previously been unavailable to the committee.   This marks, we hope, a new era of openness regarding both the budgeting and actual expenditures of the University.    If the flow of information continues as we have experienced it this year, it may be advantageous to change some policies and procedures under which the committee operates.

Staff Compensation-At the beginning of Fall semester 2014, the Senate Executive Committee tasked FBAC with examining a controversy over staff pay increases.  Most staff members can increase their individual pay only by having their work reclassified or by demonstrating high levels of efficiency in the work to earn in-range progressions.  These 3% raises must be applied for and approved through a process specified in union contracts.  In recent years, few IRP’s had been applied for and few were granted.  After listening to representatives from both staff and the administration’s Human Resources department, the committee discovered substantial discrepancies between the views of staff representatives and administration regarding the IRP application process and the way it had been handled.   The committee reported out a “sense of the senate” resolution 13/AS/14/FBAC Resolution on Campus Staff Compensation, which was later approved by the Academic Senate.  The resolution called on the administration to communicate more effectively with staff in order to encourage those who may be eligible to apply for IRP’s and to provide them accurate and timely information regarding the IRP application process.  The committee noted that during the most recent academic year, a substantially greater number of IRP’s have been approved than in the previous several years.

A New Openness- The rest of our academic year was spent asking for and receiving financial information from administration, mostly from academic affairs.   We began the year with an “FBAC template” document, an Excel file with fields detailing expenditures for salaries, benefits, work study costs, and other expenditures from each unit at the university.   Requests to fill these fields met with resistance because of the time, effort, and possible human errors involved in converting financial information from its original form into our template.   Instead, we requested information from the Provost regarding academic affairs, which his office provided, through Gary Torngren, who met with the committee twice to explain things.  We also heard from Michelle Legg regarding information from Business and Finance.  

The amount of information we received was unprecedented, and its sheer volume and form made it difficult for the committee as a whole to process the information in a useful way.  At this time, we do not have recommendations beyond a desire to get more information for the beginning of our next academic year.   Gary Torngren has agreed to provide us with budget and actual information for each academic department, with comparisons of FTE in each department.  The 2015-16 Committee should be able to receive this information before their first meeting in the fall.

One last question raised has to do with the form and processing of financial information.  Since we met with resistance to populating the fields of our original FBAC template, it was suggested that perhaps the university should invest in enhancing our capability to process financial and other information across the several platforms used by various units in the university.  When the chair met with representative of OIT, he was assured that whatever specific information was requested by the committee could be provided, so long as those who control the information in question allow it to be reviewed.   

Ideas for the Future- If the openness shown this year continues, the function and procedures of FBAC may need to change.  First, the sheer amount of information and the accounting methods by which it is recorded create a substantial challenge to members of the committee, the chair, and the chair-elect, in learning to understand what we are examining.  It simply takes time and considerable effort to assimilate the information and decide on a future course of action.   Also, the University Budget Advisory Committee has taken over a substantial portion of the responsibility for advising the president that the General Faculty Constitution gives to FBAC.  While the FBAC chair has a seat on UBAC, the chair-ship of the committee lasts only one year, and so the FBAC chair has only one year to learn everything she needs to know about the workings of UBAC.  In fact, this year UBAC did not meet until December, so this year’s chair had only one semester to get “up to speed” on UBAC’s workings.
At present, three faculty members sit on UBAC, with staggered terms.  I would suggest that the Committee on Committees consider a policy that two of those three faculty members on UBAC be the chair and chair-elect of FBAC.  This would allow FBAC members two years to become familiar with the workings of UBAC, and it could regularize the relationship between FBAC and UBAC, perhaps giving the members of FBAC a greater opportunity for input to the decision-making process that is vested in UBAC.  

In order to facilitate an in-depth reading of available data, I would further suggest that FBAC members regularly divide themselves into sub-groups to study particular elements of the university’s activities.   Operating as a large committee, it was difficult for us to make decisions about how to use the data we were looking at and which questions to ask next.  I believe this condition arises from the sheer amount of data we were presented and the difficulty for a large committee to come to consensus about where to focus attention.  If the committee members were to divide into several groups of 3-4 members, each with its own charge, these sub-committees could concentrate attention on more manageable amounts of data and would be more likely to focus their attention usefully and identify areas of concern, ask pertinent follow up questions, and report back to the committee as a whole.  

Pursuant to these suggestions, I would like us to recognize that, in order to effectively assimilate and use the budget and expenditure data, members of FBAC will have to dedicate more time to the committee’s work than may be required of members in other university-wide committees.  Our model for committee work places most of the responsibility on chairs, who are compensated for their work with release time.  Under the model I am suggesting, FBAC members would need to meet in sub-groups outside the committee’s regular meeting time, or perhaps the number of FBAC meetings would need to increase—UBAC, for example, meets weekly.  The complexity of the data requires that all decision makers invest more time than has been required to this point.  I would ask that the SEC, Senate, and university administration think creatively about how committee members might be compensated for this increased commitment of time and attention.  

Carryover Items- FBAC maintained on our agenda several items carried over from AY 2013-14.  These included funding for science labs and new hire startup funds in science, funding for international travel, and the suggestion that psychological counselors should be tenure-track positions.  After discussions on several occasions, it was decided that funding for science labs and startup funds should remain on our agenda.  While university budgeting does not at this time allow for adequate funding for science (and we provide funding well-below almost all our CSU competitors), this funding is essential for a robust science curriculum and to support faculty research leading to tenure.    Funding for international travel will be tabled at this time, with the consent of the faculty member (Prof. Paul O’Brien) who originally brought this concern to our attention.   As university budget improve in the future, the need for additional funding for international travel, in addition to travel funds now available to faculty, may be raised again.   The committee received briefings on the status of the counseling issue but did not reach a consensus about making a statement regarding the advisability of tenure-track counselors.

This has been a transition year for FBAC.  Hopefully, the newly available data regarding university expenditures will allow FBAC to play an even more robust role in advising the faculty and the president regarding budget issues.  

Respectfully submitted,

William J. Foreman

Chair, FBAC 2014-15
d. Faculty Development Committee (Maryann Hight) 

Each year, the Faculty Development Committee (FDC) sponsors orientation for new faculty. This year we welcomed 38 new faculty to CSU Stanislaus. Participants in the orientation included new faculty members, second year faculty and university administrators. In addition, new faculty were introduced to Library Services, Office of Information Technology Services, Service Learning, Counseling Services, Blackboard, benefits, and even retirement planning.

Orientation included a dinner for new faculty, this year hosted in the home of Geography professor Dr. Jennifer Helzer. 

The annual Instructional Institute Day, sponsored by the FCETL and FDC was held January 26, 2015. Dr. Sara Cooper, Professor of Spanish and Multicultural & Gender Studies at California State University, Chico, presented a discussion and workshop, “Inclusive Teaching—Who, Why and How?" Inclusive teaching is an approach which has been shown to increase student engagement, retention, and success. This well attended event (47 attendees) helped to create awareness among faculty about ways to build diverse points of view into course planning.

This year the FCETL welcomed four “Faculty Fellows,” who worked through special projects, to advance scholarship and learning among their colleagues. Faculty Fellows for the 2014/2015 academic year were: 

Jey Strangfeld
Sociology

Koni Stone
Chemistry

Chris Nagel
Philosophy

Chris Roe
Teacher Education

Faculty Learning Communities (FLCs) are a proven method for bringing a small group of faculty together on a regular basis to study a focal topic or complete specific professional development tasks. The formal nature of the FLC helps the group to develop and follow a timeline and request campus resources to aid the project. This year, the FCETL sponsored four FLCs proposed by faculty:

Matt Cover
Biology
Ecopedagogy
Ann Strahm
Sociology
California Heartland: Knowing & Place in the Great Central Valley (GE Pathway Pilot)

Nancy Burroughs
Communication Studies
Department Chair Leadership Committee
Tom Carter
Computer Science
Quantitative Reasoning

The FCETL also co-coordinated two Chancellor’s Office grant-funded FLCs for Quality Assurance in Online Courses, one FLC completed in Winter and the other in Spring 2015.

The FCETL is host to an on-going program of workshops, book clubs, lectures and celebration events. In addition 11 mini-grants were awarded to faculty in support of special projects to enhance teaching and learning. 

One of the most significant events this academic year was the decision by long-time FCETL director Dr. Betsy Eudey to step down at the end of 2014 as director and pass the leadership reins to another faculty colleague. A call was sent out for an interim director for the Spring 2015 semester. After careful consideration of all applicants, Dr. Marina Gerson was chosen for that role. 

The FDC was tasked with conducting a search among the excellent and talented CSU Stanislaus faculty for a new director.  After careful review of applications by the Faculty Development Committee, Dr. Marina Gerson was offered a three year appointment as director. Dr. Gerson accepted our offer to work very hard and probably way over a 40 hour work week in order to facilitate the intellectual and collegial activities of the Center. 

This was an unusually busy year for this committee and everyone on the committee contributed a great deal to our success. I would like to thank all the members of the 2014/2015 Faculty Development Committee, Eric Broadwater, Feng Zhou, Jennifer Cooper, Katie Olivant, Gina Cook, Ex-officio member Bob Koehler, Dennis Shimek, Bret Carroll and his proxy Ann Strahm. I would like to thank Heather Coughlin, FDC Chair for 2013/2014 in helping me to navigate my own chairmanship this year. I would also like to thank Betsy Eudey for her devotion to the principles of the center and her mentorship of me in this position. Even though she has retired, I would like to thank Ximena Garcia, our beloved former administrative assistant, for being so well organized that our new administrative assistant, Emy Barsley, was able to step into Ximena’s shoes and make the position her own. Thank you Emy, the committee appreciates all your hard work in your first year. 

Submitted April 27, 2015

Maryann Hight

Chair Faculty Development Committee 2014/2015

University Library, Associate Librarian

Librarian for Reference and Instruction
e. Graduate Council (Greg Morris)
The Graduate Council (GC) is a standing committee of the Academic Senate.  The GC comprises 29 individuals. Voting members include an Executive Secretary and a graduate program coordinator from each department or school that offers a Master’s or Doctoral degree.  Ex-Officio (non-voting) members include the Speaker of the Faculty, the Provost/Vice President for Academic Affairs, deans of the four colleges and the Library, and the Director from the Office of Research & Sponsored Programs. Standing (non-voting) guests include the Dean of Admissions/Registrar’s Office, the Director of the Center for Excellence in Graduate Education (CEGE) and the Coordinator of Assessment of Graduate Education.  A recording secretary attends all meetings. The GC values this broad membership. 
This year the Council met for eight regularly scheduled meetings. Significant outcomes from these meetings include the following: 
Approved Graduate Program Proposals and Revisions

•
Concentration: Master of Arts in Education, Counselor Education Concentration, Professional Clinical Counselor (PCC) Option.  
Academic Program Reviews 

•
Master of Public Administration (MPA)
Action Items

•
An ad hoc subcommittee of the Graduate Council was established AY 2013-2014 to guide the assessment process for graduate education (Subcommittee for the Assessment of Graduate Education [SAGE]).  Graduate Council voted to allow SAGE continued operation as an ad hoc subcommittee of Graduate Council during AY 2014-2015.

•
D. Colnic was reelected as Graduate Council representative on the Research, Scholarship, and Creative Activity Policy Committee (RSCAPC) for AY 2014-2015.

•
G. Morris agreed to represent Graduate Council on the University-Wide Assessment Advisory Council (UWAAC)

Discussion/Information Items

•
CEGE Reports


The director of CEGE gave regular reports.


The Recording Secretary posted all report documents on the Graduate Council Forum on 
Blackboard.


The CEGE grant is in its fifth and final year, ending October, 2015.

CEGE and Graduate Council have worked together to prioritize, institutionalize, and extend aspects of CEGE.

CEGE has completed phase three of the self-study: Institutional Efforts for Outreach, recruitment, and Matriculation of Prospective Graduate Students.  Summary findings included responses derived from student services managers and staff, graduate coordinators and graduate students.  Based on the findings, conclusions and recommendations are provided.   

CEGE reintroduced Graduate School Workshops—informational sessions created specifically for potential graduate students.

CEGE announced and touted several workshops and drop-in sessions designed to assist graduate students with anything from preparing for exams to formatting a thesis, project, or dissertation.

•
Assessment of Graduate Education


SAGE regularly reported to Graduate Council.

The Recording Secretary posted all SAGE report documents on the Graduate Council Forum on Blackboard.

H. Stanislaw asked that each program coordinator review the learning outcomes to assure accuracy.

J. Tillman and H. Stanislaw presented database for evaluating the effects of CEGE activities and will ask facilitators for input pertaining to completion time to graduation.  

H. Stanislaw agreed to represent Graduate Council on the University-Wide Assessment Advisory Council (UWAAC).

•
Strategic Plan and Priorities for Graduate Education

A document entitled “Strategic Plan and Priorities for Graduate Education” was written in AY 2013-2014 and continues as the strategic plan for graduate education.   
•
Graduate School Dean

UBAC ranked Graduate School Dean as second among funding priorities.  Dated 10/29/2014, President Sheley reported that the position would not be funded at this time.

The GC Chair met with Provost Strong to discuss alternative leadership options of the Graduate School, and GC Chair reported back to Graduate Council.

GC asked that the Provost follow the President’s statement regarding UBAC recommendations.  Based on the President’s statement, the Provost is to initiate a campus-wide conversation about the “goals and scale of [graduate education] programming” and the appropriate level of resources to reach those goals.   

•
Prioritization and Institutionalization of CEGE


Graduate Council discussed activities sponsored by CEGE and considered prioritization.

•
Graduate School Workshops

Sponsored by CEGE, these included informational / outreach sessions aimed at potential graduate students; support sessions for students working on different aspects of an advanced degree; and walk-in sessions for students wrestling with issues of formatting, editing, and the like.

•
Financial Aid for Graduate Students

Graduate Council was presented with information regarding graduate student eligibility for financial aid, the effects of part-time and full-time status on such aid, and the percentage of graduate students receiving the State University Grants (SUG).

•
Budget Priorities Statement

Graduate Council continued to discuss the representation of its concerns as outlined in FBAC’s Budget Priorities Statement.

•
APR Process and Timeline

An Academic Program Review Workgroup was formed (D. Colnic, P. Garone, T. Perrello) and produced a more holistic set of Graduate Council APR guidelines.  

A workgroup was formed (K. Baker, C. Martin, R. Ringstad) to implement a trial run of the holistic APR guidelines and review the MPA self-study.

•
Graduation Rate Baseline History Report

In October, 2014, G. Morris requested graduate enrollment data from Institutional Research (IR) for the period 2000 through 2014.  This data was never provided by IR.

•
Culminating Experience Policy

Graduate Council discussed the culminating experience policy as it relates to students changing their culminating experience.  S. Neufeld and C. Martin revised the culminating experience policy, which needs further refinement.  

Gratification

The GC recognizes and thanks Randi Esau for her excellent administrative support throughout the academic year. Her knowledge of graduate education and curriculum is invaluable. 
The GC thanks the following members who participated in committees:

•
Research, Scholarship, and Creative Activities Policy Committee (RSCAPC) representative


D. Colnic

•
SAGE (Subcommittee for the Assessment of Graduate Education)


H. Stanislaw, C. Boosalis, M. Cover, S. Neufeld, K. Tan, and M. Thompson

•
Master of Public Administration APR review committee 


K. Baker, C. Martin, and R. Ringstad

•
University-Wide Academic Assessment Committee


H. Stanislaw (GC Standing Guest)


G. Morris

We look forward to Dr. Robin Ringstad’s leadership as Chair of the Graduate Council AY 15-16. 
Respectfully submitted,

Greg Morris

Chair, Graduate Council AY 14-15

f. Leaves & Awards Committee (Marina Gerson)

First, I would like to extend my sincere appreciation to the members of the 2014/15 Leaves and Awards Committee.  These members were:

Nancy Burroughs – CAHSS










Pengtao Li – CBA


Chris Roe – COE 

Dawn Strongin – COS




It was a great pleasure to work with every member, and I sincerely appreciate the extra effort the 2014/15 workload demanded. I wish to express my appreciation to Ms. Isabel Silveira Pierce and Ms. Whitney Placido for their work in supporting the Leaves and Awards Committee. Both Isabel and Whitney were of great assistance in organizing our meetings, taking minutes, managing the applications procedures, and making sure we meet all the deadlines, and we are all grateful for the dedicated service that both Isabel and Whitney provided to the Committee.

Moreover, I wish to extend my gratitude to Dr. Shawna Young (Interim Director, Office of Research and Sponsored Programs) who served on behalf of the Provost for all of her assistance and input during the RSCA grant review process. I would also like to thank Cheree Wisniewski, ASI Director-at-Large, for her efforts and help during the review process for the RSCA Grants and the Outstanding Professor award.

The LAC would also like to extend its appreciation to Provost James Strong for endorsing the Committee’s recommendations, and for working with the LAC to support the activities of the faculty and to recognize excellence within our scholarly community.

Research, Scholarship, and Creative Activity Grants

Academic year 2014-15 marked the first year in which the maximum funding request allowed per proposal was raised to $10,000.  We received a record 56 proposals requesting a total of $370,282.52. Because only $100,000 were available to award, ranking the proposals was especially difficult. Members of the Committee all agreed that most proposals were of high quality, and we were genuinely impressed with the breadth of research and creative activities conducted by the Faculty. After much discussion, we reached a consensus to recommend funding 19 of the applications for the total available amount of $100,000.  Among these 19 proposals, eight awards were reduced from the full funding request in order to fit within the total funds available. 

Sabbaticals

In Fall 2015, LAC reviewed 17 applications for sabbatical leaves.  Each application was reviewed based on the criteria set forth by the call for sabbatical applications.  All 17 applications were determined to have at least minimally met the criteria found in the call and these 17 applications were separated into four funding priority groups as follows:

•
Six applications were placed in the highest priority group.

•
Eight applications were placed in the second-highest priority group.

•
Two applications were placed in the third-highest priority group.

•
One application was placed in the lowest-priority group.

Emeritus Professor

The Leaves and Awards Committee reviewed the recommendation from the Department of Accounting and Finance to award Thomas “Mitch” McGhee Emeritus status. Dr. Mitch McGhee was extremely productive during his eight-year tenure at California State University, Stanislaus. He taught a variety of courses in the subjects of tax, auditing, and accounting, and students appreciated him as an instructor. Furthermore, Dr. McGhee pursued a productive scholarly program while at CSU Stanislaus, publishing eight peer-reviewed journal articles between 2009 and 2014. Because of Dr. McGhee’s diverse service contributions, he was known across campus and in the broader community. He served as an Academic Senator, on the University Budget Advisory Committee, on the Faculty Budget Advisory Committee, the Faculty Affairs Committee, on the General Education Subcommittee of the University Educational Policy Committee, as a mentor in the Faculty Mentor Program, and on the College of Business Faculty Accreditation Coordination team. As a service to the broader community, he mentored students in providing free tax preparation services to low income and elderly people through the Voluntary Income Tax Assistance Program.

In light of Dr. McGhee’s high productivity in the years he spent at CSU Stanislaus, the Leaves and Awards Committee joined the Department of Accounting and Finance faculty and the Interim Dean of the College of Business Administration in recommending that Mitch McGhee be awarded Professor Emeritus status. 

The Leaves and Awards Committee reviewed the recommendation from Dr. Kelvin Jasek-Rysdahl, Chair of the Department of Economics, Agricultural Studies, and Social Sciences, and the supporting e-mail message from Dr. Jim Tuedio, Dean of the College Arts, Humanities, and Social Sciences, to award Mark Bender Professor Emeritus status. It should be noted that the recommendation from Dr. Jasek-Rysdahl is supported by seven additional faculty signatures from four disciplines: Dr. Edward C. Erickson (Economics), Dr. Jennifer Helzer (Geography), Dr. Eungsuk Kim (Economics), Dr. Peggy Hauselt (Geography), Dr. Oluwarotimi Odeh (Rolland Starn Endowed Chair of Agricultural Studies), Dr. Elaine Peterson (Economics), and Dr. Stuart Wooley (Biological Sciences).

Dr. Mark Bender arrived at California State University, Stanislaus in March 2003 and served as a leader on campus and as our representative in the surrounding community for eleven years. Dr. Bender made lasting contributions on our campus and in our community through his development of the Agricultural Studies program and through his work to establish collaborations between our campus and the agricultural community. Dr. Bender’s efforts brought close to $600,000 to our campus, supporting scholarships, awards, and the Sustainable Garden and Citrus Grove, not to mention the invaluable partnerships that provide students with internships and other learning opportunities. He also worked diligently to develop clear pathways between secondary education, community college, and the Agricultural Studies program at CSU Stanislaus.

In addition to his recognition by students and faculty as a cherished mentor and colleague, he has been honored in the professional community through various appointments and awards, including selection for service on the National Agriculture Research, Education, Extension, and Economics Advisory Board to the United States Secretary of Agriculture, the Hometown Hero Award from the Central Region California FFA (2014), and the U.S. Department of Agriculture Hispanic-Serving Institution E. (Kikda) de la Garda Education Fellow (2007).

The Leaves and Awards Committee recommended that Mark Bender be awarded Professor Emeritus status for his significant contributions to the university.

Awards for Outstanding Professors

Eleven nominations were received for the Outstanding Professor Award. The committee noted that each of the eleven nominees was a strong candidate for this award, increasing the difficulty of its recommendation. After thorough examination of the materials provided by the nominees, the committee unanimously recommended Dr. Heather Coughlin as the recipient of the 2014-2015 Outstanding Professor Award. All members were impressed with the quality and depth of her file which well detailed her career contributions including teaching philosophy, high student evaluations, strong support from colleagues and students, and the sustained impact she has on her students and youth in the local community through her coursework, research and service components.

Three nominations were received for the Outstanding RSCA Professor Award. Based on the overall body of work and international recognition, LAC unanimously recommended Dr. Sari Miller-Antonio for the 2014-2015 Outstanding RSCA Professor Award.
Two very strong files were received for the Outstanding Community Service Professor Award, Dr. Janice Herring, a full-time, long-term lecturer on our campus presented a file that impressed the LAC with the breadth of meaningful service Dr. Herring has contributed on our campus and in the local community. Dr. Susan Neufield’s materials illustrated a deep, abiding, and passionate commitment to a single critical cause: literacy through reading. After careful review of the materials received and prolonged discussion, the committee members were unable to determine a single most deserving candidate. Thus, we recommended a dual award of the 2014-2015 Outstanding Community Service Professor Award to Dr. Janice Herring and to Dr. Susan Neufield. 

A single nomination was received for the Outstanding Service in Faculty Governance Award: Dr. Lynn Johnson. Upon reviewing her well-prepared file, LAC unanimously supported the recommendation of Dr. Lynn Johnson for the 2014-2015 Outstanding Service in Faculty Governance. 

Elizabeth Anne B. Papageorge Faculty Development Award

The Leaves and Awards Committee and the Interim Director of the Faculty Center (myself) reviewed the materials submitted by the nominators and nominees for the Elizabeth Anne B. Papageorge Faculty Development Award. Application packets were received from three candidates. The committee was impressed by the accomplishments, dedication, and potential of all the nominees.  

After lengthy deliberation of the relative merits presented, LAC unanimously recommended awarding Dr. Jennifer (Jey) Strangfeld the Elizabeth Anne B. Papageorge Faculty Development Award. Dr. Strangfeld submitted an exceptional file that demonstrated her thoughtful commitment and connection to students through outstanding teaching as well as noteworthy scholarship and service on campus and in the local community. IDEA scores and student comments alike indicate that while Dr. Strangfeld holds students to a high standard, that she also provides the instructional and mentoring support they need in the pursuit of their own professions.

Assigned Time for Exceptional Service to Students

The Leaves and Awards Committee was charged with requesting, evaluating, and making recommendations with respect to Unit 3 faculty applications for Assigned Time for Exceptional Service to Students, as the Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) and 4/AS/15/SEC Policy: Assigned Time for Exceptional Service to Students. Fifteen and two-tenths (15.2) WTUs of assigned time were made available by the Chancellor’s Office, for service performed in the 2014/15 academic year; on our campus, the assigned time is to be taken in the 2015/16 academic year. The committee received eight applications totaling 21 WTUs of requested assigned time. At this date, the LAC is still reviewing the applications to determine whether the proposed activities meet the criteria laid out in the CBA and whether the number of WTUs proposed is reasonable for the time spent on the service activity. If the applications deemed meritorious request in excess of 15.2 WTUs, they will be entered into a lottery for recommended funding.
g. Research, Scholarship & Creative Activity Policy Committee (Cathlin Davis)

The committee members for this year were:  Cathlin Davis, Chair, Jung-Ha An, Chair-elect, Cenap Ilter (CBA), Chris Vang (COEKSW), Chad Stessman (COS), Jesse Wolfe (CAHSS),Julia Sankey (UEPC Rep.), Dave Colnic (GC Rep.), and Laura French (Library Rep.)

The committee wishes to thank Shawna Young (Interim Director, ORSP) and Joyce Bell for the Office of Grants and Sponsored Programs for their support in the work of this committee.

Behind every discussion the committee had this year was a continuing concern about the high teaching load of faculty on this campus, which leaves little time to devote to RSCA. Being given no direct requests for input on campus policies, the committee devoted our time to discussion of ways to support faculty research, scholarly and creative activities. We had no wish to create more work for ourselves, but we did identify ways in which this committee can support faculty.

Our discussion included the following topics, which we recommend as continued points of discussion for 2015-2016:

* It is possible that faculty are not aware of all possible funding sources on campus. The RSCAPC discussed the possibility of creating a central list of all available funding resources.

* As RSCA Week has not been viable for the past 2 years, the committee discussed other ways for faculty to share their research with the community. We have developed a call for interest in community talks, and identified possible locations (off campus) for these talks. We hope that next year’s committee will be able to put into place one or two community lectures each semester.

h. University Educational Policies Committee (Ann Strahm)

The University Educational Policies Committee (UEPC) met twice each month, every month of the academic calendar (except January), and began the academic year with 3 carryover items. The committee also received 23 other action items for a total of 26 items. The following is a non‐exhaustive overview of some of the more complex and impactful items brought before UEPC.

Two‐Pass Registration System

As immediate past‐Chair Ken Schoenly noted in his 2013/14 Year‐End Report, AS had approved a two‐pass registration system last year. President Sheley conditionally approved this registration system, but since the Senate doesn’t recognize conditional approval (it only recognizes approve/not approve), President Sheley rescinded his approval on the grounds there was nothing in place to examine the effectiveness of such a system. SEC returned the item to UEPC. UEPC members found the language of the original policy should not be changed, but that an additional resolve clause could be added. This added clause states, “...due to the constantly changing conditions in both enrollment and budget, the Two‐Pass Registration System Policy will be reviewed prior to the Fall 2016 registration cycle to determine if student needs are being met.” The updated resolution to make the two‐pass registration system permanent approved by AS on 9 September 2014.  9/AS/14/UEPC Resolution for Two‐Pass Registration System was approved by President Joseph F. Sheley on 9/26/2014.

Minimum GPA for Academic Minors

While there is a minimum GPA requirement for majors, there was no such minimum for academic minors. Prior to this policy only two academic minor programs (Chemistry and Business) listed a minimum GPA requirement for completion. UEPC developed policy language to resolve the issue: “To qualify for the academic minor, students must complete the required number of units in the academic minor with a minimum GPA of 2.0 (C).” The resolution was approved by AS on 7 October 2014. 10/AS/14/UEPC Minimum GPA for Academic Minors Policy was approved by President Joseph F. Sheley on 11/24/14.
Revised Calendars for College Years 2015‐16, 2016‐17, 2017‐18, 2018‐19 (this includes the spring break issue ‐ survey, etc.) 

Well, my goodness, wasn’t that just a can of worms? During the 2009/2010 school year then‐President Shirvani eliminated the winter term, thereby increasing the fall and spring semesters. Upon the increase in the length of the fall and spring semesters the problems associated with tying our spring break to TUSD’s became more salient. With the extensions of the fall and spring semesters CSU Stanislaus saw its spring breaks occurring terribly late in the semester (sometimes within two weeks of the end of the semester). Staff, faculty, and students began struggling with what to do. This year UEPC consulted, surveyed, and took comments from students, faculty, and staff. After thoughtful consideration UEPC decided to use its actual existing policy to decouple CSU Stanislaus’ spring break from TUSD’s on those years in which TUSD’s spring break falls late in the CSU Stanislaus semester. After consultation with all stakeholders UEPC moved the 2016‐17 spring break to the week of March 20‐24, 2017 and moved the 2018‐19 spring break to the week of March 18‐22, 2019. These recommended changes were sent to the Provost and were subsequently approved by the Provost. The Academic Calendars will be reported to the Chancellor’s Office per normal reporting requirements.

Fall 2015 Registration Policy

The language found in University policy and artifacts was inconsistent. Registration at the start of the semester was only open for seven days, causing a dramatic uptick in petitions to add classes (over 200 petitions were received by Enrollment Services). The problem was that students who intended to quit their classes were not doing so within the seven open registration days at the beginning of the semester because they have 20 days until the Census Date to drop without penalty. UEPC made revisions to 12/AS/10/SEC/UEPC Class Registration Closure Policy to provide additional days for students to add classes without having to petition. The policy states, "That students may add a course section without financial penalty through the Last Day to Add; for Fall and Spring, the Last Day to Add is 14 calendar days from the day that classes begin.” This policy supersedes 4/AS/05/UEPC/Adding a Course Policy, and revised 12/AS/10/SEC/UEPC Class Registration Closure Policy. We await President Sheley’s decision.

Assessment of Student Learning Subcommittee ‐ University‐wide Baccalaureate Program Learning Goals

UEPC continues to work with the AVP of Academic Planning & Analysis in an effort to facilitate the implementation and assessment of Baccalaureate Learning Goals. The ASL‐ Sub has worked to develop goals, outcomes, and assessment practices for the WASC‐ driven Baccalaureate Program Learning Goals across undergraduate, General Education, graduate, and co‐curricular programs.

ADA Technology Committee Year End Report

The ADA Technology Committee has noted, in its year-end report, the following list of recommendations will help to ensure this university remains in compliance with the American’s with Disabilities Act:

· Early adoption of textbooks 

· Identification of instructional materials for late-hire faculty 

· Use of Blackboard (our Learning Management System) for posting all required curricular and instructional resources

· NOTE: This is a contested recommendation, given that many faculty do not use Blackboard. Perhaps a robust, university-wide discussion would be useful.

· Provide captioning for all web-based multimedia instructional resources 

· Courses are taught using the principles of Universal Design for Learning to ensure accessibility 

The ADA Technology Committee offers department training to assist staff and faculty in the implementation of these recommendations. UEPC recommends the document be presented early next year to the Academic Senate.

General Education Goals & Outcomes

CSU Chancellor’s Executive Order 1065 requires that the CSU Stanislaus General Education Goals and Outcomes align with the essential learning outcomes developed by the Association of American Colleges and Universities as part of their Liberal Education and America’s Promise (LEAP) initiative. This multi‐year collaborative effort between the GE Ad Hoc Committee, General Education Subcommittee of UEPC, the Faculty Coordinator of General Education, the Director of the Faculty Center for Excellence in Teaching and Learning, the Faculty Coordinator of the Assessment of Student Learning, and UEPC came to fruition this year. We created goals and outcomes that represent the skills and competencies, knowledge, and abilities we believe to be critical to a broad liberal arts education and that serve our graduates beyond their academic careers. This is a shining example of perseverance, collegiality, and belief in the purpose of this campus specifically and higher education generally. Everyone involved over the last several years of discussion and debate is to be thanked and commended ‐ each of you exemplifies the spirit of this wonderful institution. The 17/AS/14/UEPC Resolution to Adopt General Education Goals and Outcomes was approved by President Joseph F. Sheley on 3/26/15. UEPC strongly supports the University bring back the position GE Director and provide that director with release time to continue the monumental task of implementation. 

I thank all of the members of the UEPC for their efforts over the year. The below‐listed colleagues have dedicated significant amounts of time and energy for the benefit of everyone at this institution, and for the longevity of the University itself. They are to be commended for their service. They are:

Koni Stone, Chair‐elect

Lee Bettencourt, Counseling Representative

Bret Carroll, Speaker of the Faculty

Laura French, Library Representative

Mark Grobner, At Large Representative

Marjorie Jaasma, Executive Secretary

Valerie Leyva, College of Education Representative

Mariam Salameh, Associated Students, Inc. Representative

Julia Sankey, College of Science Representative

Robert Werling, College of the Arts, Humanities and Social Sciences Representative

Sophie Zong, College of Business Administration Representative

I wish to also thank Lisa Bernardo, who serves as a permanent guest on the committee. Ms. Bernardo graciously provides data and analysis to the Committee. Her input is invaluable, and for her time, energy, and insights I offer her my most hearty thanks.

Randi Esau ‐ a god amongst mortals ‐ has provided support in countless ways over this year. Ms. Esau has kept the Committee on track and has ensured we had all resources necessary to effectively engage the business at hand. Ms. Esau has gone above and beyond what is expected of her ‐ tracking obscure documents, collecting data, and offering a depth of institutional memory that is unparalleled (amongst many other things too numerous to mention here). Ms. Esau is an amazingly kind, professional, knowledgeable, and effective member of the Committee. I am incredibly grateful for the opportunity to work with her. Thank you, Randi. You are amazing!

I am grateful to Koni Stone, UEPC’s chair‐elect. As the Committee met to deliberate the many and varied issues, Dr. Stone provided context, history, and knowledge of how this bureaucracy works. Next year’s UEPC is in very capable hands. I wish her luck, even though I know she does not need it.

Respectively submitted,

Ann Strahm, Chair 
University Educational Policies Committee May 7, 2015
i. University Retention, Promotion & Tenure Committee (Susan Marshall) 

As an introduction to the report – The committee would like you to know that reading the RPT binders of our colleagues leaves us feeling very humble.  We were and are amazed at how much our colleagues accomplish with very limited resources, how well they do the things they do, and how much they care about our students and our community.  
Members of the 2014-2015 URPTC are Steven Filling (Accounting) [Co -Chair], Susan Marshall (English) [Co-Chair], Susan Neufeld (Teacher Education), Chad Stessman (Chemistry), and Viji Sundar [Mathematics].

As always, this was a busy year for URPTC.  The committee worked very hard to ensure that the RPT process proceeded as specified in policy and procedures.  In pursuit of that goal the committee held multiple workshops for deans, for DRPTC members and for candidates to review campus policy and process.   We have shifted the elaborations review and approval process to spring so that departments choosing to do so can modify their elaborations, have them reviewed and approved in spring and put the revised elaborations into effect in the fall RPT cycle.
The 2014-20145 cycle, which consisted of a total of 21 reviews, was hectic but manageable.   We are very pleased to report that a conference committee meeting with the Provost wasn't required, as for the second time in recent history there were no conflicts in recommendations between department RPT committees, Deans, URPTC and the Provost.  This is truly a testament to the strength of our RPT process and policy.  At this time we don't know if a conference committee meeting with the President will be necessary.   
Experience from this year is consonant with last year – our campus conversation about departmental elaborations continues, and it continues to be the case that while some parties to the conversation feel that some departmental elaborations are too prescriptive, other parties argue that some departmental elaborations do not provide enough guidance for candidates and the various levels of review.  URPTC hopes that those conversations will continue and that faculty will continue to assert their primacy over matters of curriculum, research, and faculty status.
The RPT Survey Task Force convened three years ago as a part of our campus WASC activities has issued its report on campus perceptions of the RPT process and policy and URPTC, FDC and Faculty Affairs will be convening discussion forums in the fall.
The Committee wishes to acknowledge with gratitude the assistance and support of Ms. Wendy Miller in the Office of Faculty Affairs.  Her organizational skills and attention to detail lighten considerably the load for URPTC, and her vast knowledge of practice and policy kept us on the right track.  
Respectfully submitted,

Steven Filling & Susan Marshall

URPTC Co-Chairs, 2014-2015
Ad Hoc General Education Committee

Final Report and Recommendations

May 12, 2015

Following is the final report of the Ad Hoc General Education Committee, constituted in 2013 by the Provost and SEC to institute a wide-ranging campus-wide discussion of the General Education Program, establish revised General Education goals in accordance with EO 1065, and recommend structure (including leadership and assessment) and support for the CSU Stanislaus General Education program.

· A campus conversation has been ongoing, and as a result GE goals were passed by the Academic Senate on February 10, 2015 and approved by President Sheley on March 26, 2015.

· oc GE CommitteeRecommended structure for leadership, assessment, support, and continuing improvement of the GE Program:

1. The Ad Hoc GE Committee recommends a Faculty Director of General Education be established with 18 units of release time to lead an Office of General Education in Academic Affairs. The FDGE should have a budget, administrative assistance, and a clear reporting line to the AVP for Academic Affairs. The position should be analogous to the Faculty Director of the Center for Teaching and Learning.

2. The Committee recommends establishment of a General Education Assessment Council consisting of 5 assessment facilitators responsible for planning and implementing GE assessment. Each facilitator will receive 3 units of assigned time per year for the first two years of the council to complete the development of an institutional GE Assessment Plan and Academic Program Review.

3. The Committee recommends that GE Subcommittee be responsible for establishing and maintaining a vision plan for GE as well as for policy development. To this end, we recommend a mixture of junior and senior faculty and a three-year term for members.

4. We recommend support for all interdisciplinary, integrative programs, including Pathways, and we recommend implementation of the integrative upper division GE proposal that has been under discussion for several years, which calls for a new category of upper division GE, F4.

5. The committee recommends changing the name of General Education to something more indicative of the centrality of the program to students’ education. Suggested names: Core, Core Studies, or Warrior Core. 


Further details of the duties of the GE Director, the GE Assessment Council, reconfigured GE 
Subcommittee, and the F4 Integrative GE proposal will be included with our official report.
8. Remarks by Speaker Bret Carroll

As I prepare to pass the turkey leg, I’ll begin by confessing that I liked being speaker.  You’re very much in the loop, up on the issues facing our campus, and people from a variety of constituencies actually care about what you think.  I’ve been proud to represent such a great faculty.  I’ve also found that being speaker – the busy weekly meeting schedule – has made this year fly past much more quickly than other years have gone.  And when you look forward to a summer like I’ve been looking forward to this one, that means a lot.

But the most satisfying part of being speaker comes now – no, not passing the turkey leg to the next speaker, though that will be satisfying too, but reviewing what our Senate and Senate Executive Committee have accomplished this year.  Many issues have occupied our attention.  Not that I can or would claim credit for any of those accomplishments – those owe to the hard work of the many people (faculty, staff, administrators, students) who comprise our committee structure – but I can at least claim accurately that they happened on my watch.

One thing that we – SEC in particular – have accomplished this year is to make a strong statement to the administration in defense of the primacy of faculty authority in curricular matters.  SEC has offered a demonstration that that primacy, rather than being taken for granted, requires, as Jefferson said of liberty, eternal vigilance.  We’ve tried to ensure, and will need to continue trying to ensure, that budgetary uncertainty does not become too sweeping a rationale for limiting that authority.  I took particular care to emphasize that point at our final senate meeting last week.

The faculty leadership has also been as vigilant and as proactive as possible in urging the maintenance of tenure-track faculty lines in counseling services in the wake of a Senate resolution from last year.  Believing this to be in the best interest of our students and our university – not to mention in line with a national concern to maintain a high percentage of tenure-track faculty – FAC has communicated this perspective with the upper administration.  We have yet to see how this matter plays out – Lee Bettencourt’s shift to counseling constitutes a reprieve rather than a resolution – but insofar as the ongoing erosion of the tenure-track faculty is seeping into our counseling program, it’s certainly not due to any passivity on the faculty’s part.  I’m proud of my faculty colleagues for keeping this issue front and center this year.
Other Senate and SEC accomplishments this year that I’d like to highlight include:

· A resolution of support for increased staff compensation.

· A resolution in opposition to so-called “student success fees.”

· The approval of a new statement of our GE learning goals.

· The opening of a discussion with the bookstore about how they can better meet faculty needs, particularly in the matter of ensuring sufficient supplies of books.  A proposal for a Bookstore Advisory group reached SEC too late for action this year, but the rubber has begun to hit the road on this matter.

· Development of a policy and institution of a process for awarding assigned time for exceptional service to students per the CBA.

· Endorsement of the three recommendations contained in the RPT survey report and encouragement of their implementation.

Perhaps most far-reaching is the matter of the status of non-tenure-track faculty in our governance structures, and even in our constitutional definition of the faculty.  We have been charged by unanimous resolution of the statewide senate to look into this issue with the goal of ending, if not the two-tiered structure that has come to define our profession, at least the attributions of second-class status that have tended to accompany that structure.  Frankly, if there’s one thing I’d do over if I could, it would be to have devoted more time to this matter this past year—more time than the issue’s appearance as a discussion item on our recent senate agendas would suggest it has received.  Not to speak for our incoming speaker, but, as someone who spent most of the 1990s in non-tenure-track positions, I anticipate and look forward to much greater attention to this matter next year.  I’m glad that door has been opened in a manner that won’t allow it to be shut or ignored without meaningful change happening first.

I cannot close my remarks without acknowledging the willingness of President Sheley, Provost Strong, and Vice-President Shimek to meet regularly with me and the speaker-elect this year.  I found those conversations to be, if a bit tense at times, depending on the issue, also to be collegial, candid, and highly productive.

Being speaker is hard work; shared governance is also hard work.  But they are in many ways rewarding, and, as my wife Iris often said, with eyes rolling, “You know you love this stuff.”  I return to the thought with which I began these remarks and reluctantly admit that she’s right.  Though I look forward, as retiring political leaders used to say long ago, to returning to my vine and fig tree, I did enjoy the ride this year.

Before I conclude, one final thanks to Isabel Pierce, who kept me on track and always got me what I needed, often before my asking.  I have a gift for her. 
9. Passing of the Turkey Leg 
I now pass the turkey leg to your once-and-future speaker Mark Thompson, along with a gift in appreciation both of the help and advice he’s given me this year, and of his willingness to take on this role for a (gasp) third time.
10. Remarks and introduction of new faculty officers by Speaker Mark Thompson
Speaker Thompson introduced the 2015/16 SEC members: 

Mark Thompson, Speaker 
Stuart Sims, Speaker-Elect 

Chris Nagel, Clerk 

Stuart Sims, Chair of FAC 

Koni Stone, Chair of UEPC

Elaine Peterson, Chair of FBAC

Robin Ringstad, Chair of GC

Steve Filling, SWAS (1)

Ann Strahm, SWAS (3)

Sometimes SEC has very difficult issues to deal with and it is important to have groups of faculty that you respect and trust. The gender distribution in this group is balanced, a change from what we saw several years ago, and he is happy to see that.  

He noted that sometimes conversations in meetings are difficult and that over time you find colleagues whose abilities and judgment you can trust. He found that to be the case with Bret Carroll. He presented Carroll with a 1 963 baseball card featuring Bobby Richardson, Mickey Mantle, and Tom Tresh.  Applause.   

Speaker Thompson moved the following Commendation for Speaker Carroll: 
1/GF/15/SEC
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Commendation for Speaker Carroll

Whereas, Doctor Bret Carroll, Professor of History, has served admirably as Speaker of the Faculty with clear care for and commitment to the Faculty’s role in the governance of California State University, Stanislaus; and 
Whereas Speaker Carroll has demonstrated the chutzpah to keep at what he believes in and to offer pointed critiques where and when others were unwilling, and 
Whereas Speaker Carroll demonstrated downright doggedness on particular issues, viz. the Faculty’s primacy in matters curricular; and,
Whereas, Speaker Carroll also has demonstrated humility in admitting the rare occasions when he was wrong; and
Whereas, Speaker Carroll, through these actions, has continued the progress of restoring trust and building a stronger campus community; and, 
Whereas, we believe that Bret is a good guy, notwithstanding his status as a Yankees fan; therefore, be it
Resolved, that the General Faculty express a heartfelt THANK YOU to Speaker Bret Carroll; and be it, further
Resolved, that the Faculty wish Speaker Carroll all the best in his future endeavors on behalf of California State University Stanislaus.  
	David Colnic Statewide Academic Senator 
Betsy Eudey Statewide Academic Senator & Clerk
Steven Filling, Statewide Academic Senator
Bill Foreman Chair, Faculty Budget Advisory Committee
Lynn Johnson, Chair, Faculty Affairs Committee
	Greg Morris Chair, Graduate Council
Isabel Pierce Executive Assistant to the Speaker
Koni Stone Clerk
Ann Strahm Chair, University Educational Policies Committee & Statewide Academic Senator 
Mark Thompson Speaker-Elect


Approved by acclamation of the General Faculty at its spring meeting 12 May 2015

Remarks: There are two big issues to address next year.  One is the status of all faculty on campus. He hopes that the conversation goes beyond just the technical and that the constitution of the general faculty will recognize the entire faculty. The other item is strategic planning. 

He had lots of occasions in the past year to think about what it means be professional, the privilege of being a member of this community of professionals, and how important it is to say you belong. We are a community of professionals whose opinions on matters should be respected and carry great weight within the larger campus community. He looks forward to a productive 2015/16 academic year.  Thank you.
11. Open Forum/Questions


None
12. Adjournment

3:45pm
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